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1.
Brief Summary

1.1
Structure of Meeting

The meeting consisted of presentations given by Babtie, the consultants working on the proposed scheme on behalf of Oxfordshire County Council, followed by questions from the floor. The presentation was split into two parts – the bus service and the highway scheme. These are described below. Questions were fielded by Mike Wescot + a colleague of Babtie, and Dick Helling of the County. A manager from Stagecoach was present.

1.2
Bus Service

The target market is commuters living in the area and working in London, using the Oxford Tube. The service is to be funded from Central Government’s Rural Bus Challenge scheme.

The service proposed is a largely on a demand-responsive basis. Two Ford Tourneos (passenger versions of the Transit) are to be purchased. One will have eight passenger seats, the other six seats and space for wheelchair user. 

The service will operate Monday-Friday only. 

· Before 0800 the buses will operate to a timetable on semi-fixed routes on the Chalgrove-Lewknor-Thame corridor taking commuters to Lewknor to board the Oxford Tube. 
· From 0800 one vehicle will be taken off in order to operate a separate dial-a-ride service. Until 1730 the remaining vehicle will operate on a demand-responsive basis taking people to/from Lewknor but only serving the Watlington-Lewknor-Chinnor area. 
· From 1730 until 0030 approx both vehicles will operate on a demand-responsive basis taking commuters from Lewknor only, to destinations along the Chalgrove-Lewknor-Thame corridor.
1.3
Highway Scheme

Proposed highway improvements are as follows:

· A 40 mph speed limit throughout the site on the B4009.

· New bus stops with hard standing, on the south side of the road, to accommodate the new services.

· Traffic islands in locations between bus stops on opposite sides of the road.

· A hard footpath throughout the area

· Lighting at each new island, illuminating all stops

· Bus shelters at the two Oxford Tube stops

· New bus bays and a “kiss-and-ride” waiting area

2.
Concerns Raised by NFBU Members

The following concerns were raised with me prior to the meeting by local NFBU membership. Most were addressed in some way during the meeting; details are given below.

2.1
Are there enough people in Chinnor or Watlington to support such a service?

What supporting evidence is there to support the fact that car users currently using the service come from these two villages?

Has a survey been undertaken of passengers using Lewknor?

Thame is already served by an excellent rail service from Haddenham to Marylebone.

Stagecoach used to run an extension of the No 101 service to Lewknor at peak times and seemed not to find any use in continuing commercially.

I raised this point, adding that the case for demand-responsive services had yet to be proven. This was answered by Dick Helling of the County. He said that the service would be experimental and that he was unsure of exact demand. However as the funding was coming from the Rural Bus Challenge it was not diverting funds from other transport schemes.

An attendee from Watlington added that many people from that area currently drive to Lewknor to board the Oxford Tube, and that he thought if a small number of these were to switch, a small bus could be filled.

2.2
Bus shelters at any new stops are a must to ensure the success of any scheme.

To really make such a scheme succeed there is a strong need for a proper “Park & Ride” facility at Lewknor or Stokenchurch. Such a facility could still have a bus service/services connecting but there need to be proper waiting facilities.

A proper facility could also be served by services from Oxford to Heathrow, Gatwick and Stansted Airports.

I raised the question of shelters. It was answered that as the stops on the south side of the road were only proposed to be used by demand-responsive services there would be no need for shelters as the pre-booked service would be waiting for passengers when the Oxford Tube drew in. My comment that, with the best will in the World, it was likely people would still have to wait at these stops, was met blankly.

As regards the expansion of the site into a Park & Ride facility served by all passing long-distance coaches, it was inherent in the presentation that under this scheme funds are not available for such extensive infrastructure development. The Stagecoach representative also said that any significant expansion of the Oxford Tube service would entail investment in new vehicles for which funds were not available. The message appeared to be that the primary purpose of the scheme would be to encourage modal switch by passengers driving to Lewknor, rather than to encourage significant growth of the Oxford Tube service.

2.3
At rush hours many Tubes coming out of Oxford are already full to capacity before they even get to Sandhills. What provision is there going to be to ensure capacity for the potential increase in passenger numbers?

The Stagecoach representative reported that, whereas on Saturdays Oxford Tubes are often full before Lewknor, on weekday mornings there is spare capacity. As this service is only proposed to run Mon-Fri, any growth it generated could be accommodated in the current service pattern.

2.4
How will the 40 mph speed limit be enforced?

I raised this point, adding that the current 50 mph limit in situ was widely flouted by a large margin. Babtie responded that due to budgetary constraints, the only enforcement would be roadside “gateway” features and roundels painted on the road.

My suggestion that something more substantial, such as rumble strips, were necessary, was deemed to be too expensive. Babtie did, however, suggest that the new traffic islands would slow traffic by preventing overtaking.

Other attendees with local knowledge were visibly sceptical about the “enforcement” proposed, with some commenting anecdotally on traffic travelling at 70-80 mph through the current 50 mph limit.
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